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AGENDA ITEM #6
November 19, 2019
Update (Revised)

MEMORANDUM

November 18, 2019

TO: County Council
FROM: Glenn Orlin, Deputy Director
SUBJECT:  Vision Zero Program

PURPOSE: Update

Vision Zero is a wide-ranging program of engineering, education, and enforcement initiatives to
significantly reduce and even eliminate fatal and severe injury accidents to pedestrians, bicyclists, and
motor vehicle users by 2030. The Council will hear updates from:

Greg Slater, Administrator, State Highway Administration (SHA)

Wade Holland of CountyStat, County Interim Vision Zero Coordinator

Captain Tom Didone, Traffic Division Director, Department of Police

Chris Conklin, Director, County Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kristy Daphnis, Chair, Pedestrian, Bicycle, and Traffic Safety Advisory Committee

The cumulative time for these updates should take about a half-hour, leaving about an hour for Q&A
among Councilmembers and staff. Others anticipated to be on hand for the Q&A session are:

Caroline Sturgis, Assistant Chief Administrative Officer

Michael Paylor, Chief, Division of Traffic Engineering and Operations, DOT

John Hoobler, Division of Traffic Engineering and Operations, DOT

Heidi Coleman, Vice Chair, Pedestrian, Bicycle, and Traffic Safety Advisory Committee

Over the past month Council staff solicited Councilmembers’ specific questions and requested
written responses from SHA and County Government. The questions and answers from County
Government are on ©1-13. Furthermore, Councilmember Hucker wrote regarding the Police
Department’s enforcement of pedestrian safety laws (©14-15); Chief Jones’s response is on ©16-18.



Background. In November 2017 County Executive Leggett released a two-year Action Plan to
make progress towards the objective of Vision Zero. The Plan identified 41 discrete actions in the
categories of: (1) engineering; (2) enforcement; (3) education and training; (4) traffic incident
management; and (5) law, policy, and adequacy. An excerpt describing the 41 actions is on ©19-32.

On March 26, 2019 the Council received an update on these 41 planned actions. The status of
each action at that time (see ©33-38) was that:

e 24 of the actions were complete or ongoing

e 10 were somewhat behind schedule (ENG-8, ENF-1, ENF-4, EDU-5, EDU-6, TIM-2, LPA-2,
LPA-3, LPA-10, LPA-11)

e 3 were significantly behind schedule (EDU-7, EDU-§, LPA-13)

¢ 2 had not started (TIM-3, LPA-14)

¢ 2 had no resources (EDU-4, TIM-4)

The current status of the 41 actions is shown on ©39-46. In summary:

30 of the actions are complete, on schedule, or ongoing

5 are behind schedule but in progress (ENF-1, EDU-5, EDU-6, TIM-2, LPA-3)
4 are behind schedule and not started (ENF-4, EDU-8, LPA-13, LPA-14)

2 have no resources (EDU-4, TIM-4)

As the Action Plan points out, there is the need for a full-time Vision Zero Coordinator to
oversee implementation of the plan across multiple departments and agencies. Wade Holland of
CountyStat has performed admirably as the Interim Coordinator for the last couple of years, but he can
only devote a portion of his time to this function. During the spring of 2018 the Council designated
$108,000 in the FY19 budget to hire a full-time Vision Zero Coordinator by the fall of 2018. (The
Action Plan had the goal to fill the position by January 31, 2018; see LPA-3, ©30.) However, the Office
of Management and Budget froze these funds for the rest of the fiscal year. When the Council was
briefed on March 26, Executive staff announced that the function would be filled by a contractor, with
the idea that the function would be transformed into a full-time employee about a year later. In June
bids for a contractor were received, but none were acceptable. The Executive then approved creation of
a full-time County position, and the target now is to fill the position by February 2020 (©44).
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November 19 Vision Zero Update to Council — Council Questions

From the full Council:
SHA's response to a letter dated October 21, 2019 regarding safety improvement at the intersection of
the Intercounty Connector and Georgia Avenue (MD 97). (This letter is attached.)

[SHA response] MDOT SHA District 3 traffic engineering staff is currently reviewing safety and
operations at this location. This review should be complete in January 2020. We are committed
to sharing our findings and plans for action with the Council at that time.

From Council President Navarro:

In a letter dated October 16, 2018, the Council asked SHA for a more streamlined process in
responding to and implementing pedestrian safety improvements. (This letter is also attached.) Has
SHA come up with this more streamlined process and if so, can you walk discuss the changes with
us? What resources does MCDOT need to be able to do a faster analysis of improvements that need
to be made after a crash involving a pedestrian?

[SHA response] MDOT SHA'’s new context driven guidelines will allow for expedited review time
by standardizing common-sense pedestrian safety treatments in denser areas. Our team is
currently focused on internal outreach and education to make sure our planners and designers
are equipped with the right tools and treatments for each land use context identified in the
guide. As we continue to develop and refine the guide, including input from external
stakeholders, we will be refining how these new tools are woven into our project delivery
processes on all projects.

[County response] Although MCDOT performs site-specific evaluations for the transportation
environment following pedestrian, bicyclist, and traffic fatalities, we look to address trends in
data rather than focusing resources on single events. Qur post-crash analysis process includes a
review of the available police report developed by the Crash Reconstruction Unit at MCPD. We
are still in the process of working with the Police on a better information sharing platform. A
focus on crash trends and required action in the High Injury Network helps to apply fiscal
resources that result in safety improvements with maximum impact.

NHTSA data states that most of these crashes occur between 6pm and 9pm; have there been any
efforts to add more lighting in more strategic areas on our roadways? MCDOT is currently working on
a street lighting program to replace High Pressure Sodium bulbs with LED’s, however, are there any
plans from MCDOT or SHA to add additional lighting in high use pedestrian areas?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA is working towards converting all High-Pressure Sodium bulbs to LED
lighting, similar to our partners at MCDOT. MDOT SHA heavily considers lighting conditions in all
safety reviews.

[County response] MCDOT is ahead of schedule on its five-year LED Conversion Program. Two
additional CIP efforts that add lighting in areas with high pedestrian use encompass central

business districts (CBD) and corridor lighting efforts in Montgomery County. The new overhead
lighting effort in CBDs has recently worked through portions of Glenmont and Silver Spring, and
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MONTGOMERY COUNTY COUNCIL

ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND

NANCY NAVARRO CHAIR, GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS AND
COUNCIL PRESIDENT, DISTRICT 4 FiscAL PoLicY COMMITTEE

EDUCATION AND CULTURE COMMITTEE

October 21, 2019

Peter K. Rahn, Secretary

Maryland Department of Transportation
7201 Corporate Center Drive

Hanover, MD 21076

Secretary Rahn,

On Friday, September 6%, there was a serious collision involving a
motorist attempting to turn onto the ICC from Georgia Avenue (MD 97) that
left one motorist dead and another seriously injured. My colleagues and I are
grateful for your swift response to previous correspondence from my
colleagues and I that requested a lower speed limit along the Georgia Avenue
corridor. However, it is evident that additional safety measures need to be
implemented at this as motorists seek to access the Intercounty Connector.
As the State Highway Administration considers Montgomery County’s
recommendation to use the Intercounty Connector as an alternative to
widening Interstate 270, it is crucial that the motorists accessing the roadway
at this location be able to do so safely.

I am therefore requesting that the State Highway Administration assess
what measures should be implemented to make this intersection safe. Aswe
continue to hold ourselves to the standards of Vision Zero, it is vital that
immediate action is taken to reduce the risk of these types of collisions from
happening in the future.

Thank you in advance for your attention to this matter and I look
forward to our continued partnership to ensure the safety of the residents of

Montgomery County. ; ! A )
STELLA B. WERNER COUNCIL OFFICE ING * ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND 20850

(240) 777-7968 * TTY (240) 777-7914
COUNCILMEMBER.NAVARRO@MONTGOMERYCOUNTYMD.GOV * WWW.COUNCILMEMBERNAVARRO.COM



Sincerely,

Fhpslpl o il

Nancy Navarro Sidney Katz

Council President Council Vice President
Andrew Friedson Craig Rice
Councilmember, District 1 Councilmember, District 2

L #Z

Tom Hucker Will Jawando
Councilmember, District 5 Councilmember At-Large
Evan Glass Hans Riemer
Councilmember At-Large Councilmember At-Large

Gabe Albornoz

Councilmember At-Large
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MONTGOMERY COUNTY COUNCIL

ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND

October 16, 2018

The Honorable Larry Hogan, Governor Peter K. Rahn, Secretary

State of Maryland Maryland Department of Transportation
100 State Circle 7201 Corporate Drive, P.O. Box 548
Annapolis, Maryland 21401 Hanover, MD 21076

Dear Governor Hogan and Secretary Rahn:

On October 9th a motor vehicle struck four young students approaching a school
bus stop on northbound Georgia Avenue (MD 97) in Montgomery County’s Aspen Hill
neighborhood. As of this writing, one of the students has life-threatening injuries. A police
investigation is underway.

We have seen a steady climb in vehicle collisions with pedestrians during the past
year. To date in 2018 we have had 11 pedestrians perish along roadways in Montgomery
County, compared to 11 all last year and 8 in 2016. Of the 11 who died this year, 9 were
along State highways. While we do not have the police report on this incident yet, this
section of MD 97 has always been considered hostile to pedestrians and bicyclists. As with
similar incidents during the past couple of years on River Road (MD 190) and Veirs Mill
Road (MD 586), we want immediate action to make this section of upper Georgia Avenue
safe for all.

While we are grateful for the safety improvements at the River Road and Veirs Mill
Road accident sites, we think it took much too long to identify the solutions and implement
them. We want much more immediate safety relief along upper Georgia Avenue,
including, but not limited to, reducing the speed limit: 45 mph is much too high for this
suburban area. Furthermore, we expect the State Highway Administration (SHA) to be
much more proactive on other State highways to reduce the chance of further severe
accidents.

Very soon we will hold a Council session when we expect SHA to present the steps
it will take in the short term to address this issue on its highways. We need a much
streamlined (i.e., faster) process at SHA to implement pedestrian safety improvements. We
all espouse the objectives of Vision Zero; now is the time to see those objectives translate

into action.

STELLA B. WERNER COUNCIL OFFICE BUILDING * ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND 20850
(240) 777-7968 - TTY (240) 777-7914
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Sincerely,

et s

Nancy Navarro Hans Reimer
Council Vice President Council President
District 4 At-Large
/7 o P «
Roger Berliner Craig’{{ice
District 1 District 2
=7
¢ A
Sidney'Katz Tom Hucker
District 3 District 5
George Leventhal Marc Elrich
At-Large At- Large

Nancy Floreen
At-Large

cc: The Honorable Isiah T. Leggett, Montgomery County Executive
The Honorable Nancy King, Montgomery County Senate Delegation Chair
The Honorable Shane Robinson, Montgomery County House Delegation Chair
Gregory Slater, Administrator, State Highway Administration
Andre Futrell, District 3 Engineer, State Highway Administration

STELLA B. WERNER COUNCIL OFFICE BUILDING * ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND 20850
(240) 777-7968 - TTY (240) 777-7914
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is currently in Bethesda (examples include Norfolk & Fairmont, St. Elmo & Old Georgetown
intersections) until 2024, at which time the program will move to a new portion of Silver Spring.
The Countywide CIP filters resident requests based on high use pedestrian areas, schools, bus
stops, crime, and other pedestrian generators. MCDOT's corridor lighting program recently
completed the installation of 103 lights along Montgomery Village Avenue, with a plan to move
to the Georgia Avenue corridor next, as we obtain the necessary permits from Maryland
Department of Transportation State Highway Administration (MDOT SHA). We have also begun
to add more lighting in strategic areas along bikepaths, including the hiker biker trail by NIH.
MCDOT uses other CIPs to supplement the lighting CIPs since they expend their budget every
year: for example, the Pedestrian Safety CIP recently put money towards lighting for a crosswalk
across Seven Locks Road at Scotland Drive.

From Councilmember Friedson:

HAWKSs (solid red-light signal phase) vs. RRFBs (flashing yellow) for crosswalks: We understand SHA's
Office of Traffic and Safety (OOTS) has a draft "Pedestrian Safety Treatments Best Practices
Guidelines" document that endorses HAWKs that include a solid red-light signal phase, which we
believe is key. What is holding up the acceptance of HAWKs?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA considers HAWK installations as a valuable tool to addressing
pedestrian safety along our roadways. While the installation of HAWKSs is carefully considered
case-by case, we are moving forward with HAWK installations or pedestrian-activated signals at
several locations in Montgomery County. We will address several of these installations in more
detail as part of our remarks and presentation on November 19*,

The SHA Administrator has committed to context-sensitive urban road design guidelines that would
put more emphasis on engineering for pedestrian safety. What is the status of those guidelines?

[SHA Response] The draft of our Context Driven Guide to Access and Mobility for All Users will
be available in hard copy and presented on November 19*. Our team is developing a website
for public release in Winter 2019-2020.

From Councilmember Glass:
In what ways is SHA willing to partner with Montgomery County to implement Vision Zero?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA considers our partnership with Montgomery County, which includes
shared funding opportunities, maintenance of traffic in work zones, collaborations on

pedestrian road safety audits (PRSAs) and other safety evaluations, as critical to achieving our
shared Vision Zero goals. We recently completed a joint pedestrian safety walk along the MD
193 corridor, and have similar walks planned for the MD 187 and MD 586 corridors. These
coordination efforts involve staff from our District 3 office, Office of Planning and Preliminary
Engineering (OPPE), Office of Traffic and Safety (OOTS), and support from the Maryland Highway
Safety Office (MHSQ).



Is SHA willing to consider lane repurposing—where feasible—to implement traffic calming measures
or transit infrastructure (BRT) on state-maintained roads?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA currently considers lane re-purposing, where feasible, to promote
safety for all users of our system. MDOT SHA recently completed lane-width reductions on
several corridors in Montgomery County and will be evaluating other similar corridor
improvements for near-term implementation, along with speed limit reductions. These
corridors will be discussed in our November 19%" presentation.

On corridors such as Veirs Mill Road (MD 586), where there have been 6 deaths since 2015, what
improvements is SHA considering to make the roadway safer for all users?

[SHA Response] As part of our active pedestrian safety enhancement efforts, MDOT SHA
continues to pursue all opportunities to reduce corridor speeds and narrow lane widths where
possible to increase pedestrian and bicyclist safety along state roadways. MDOT SHA is also
moving forward with projects to implement high visibility crosswalks at all locations within the
Central Business District (CBD) areas and designated urban sectors in Montgomery County.

MDOT SHA is aligning our current efforts with the Veirs Mill Corridor Master Plan to guide
where, when, and how we address pedestrian safety concerns along the corridor. MDOT SHA
recently lowered the speed limits to 35 mph along Veirs Mill between Galt Avenue and MD 185,
and to 25 mph within the Wheaton CBD. The lowered speed limits and high visibility crosswalks
were put in place this past spring.

MDOT SHA is currently moving forward with several additional projects to enhance the safety of
pedestrians crossing along MD 586. A traffic signal project at the MD 586 at Norris Drive
location is currently in the design phase and a HAWK beacon at the MD 586 and Andrews Street
crossing location will be moving forward to design phase soon. We recently studied the
feasibility of sidewalks along MD 586 from MD 185 to Newport Mill Road and will be exploring
options to move sidewalk construction along the west side of MD 586 forward.

[County response] MCDOT has worked cooperatively with MDOT SHA regarding this corridor
and they are considering the following improvements:

1. Installing sidewalk from Glorus Place to School House Cir/Service Road (eliminating gaps
in continuous sections of sidewalks from MD 185 to Wheaton CBD)

Matthew Henson & MD 586 signal

Norris Drive & MD 586 signal

Andrew Street & MD 586 signal

. Speed limit reduction

The Randolph/Veirs Mill Bicycle Pedestrian Priority Area (BiPPA} funding begins in 2021 for
design and the first priority is a shared use path from Havard to Matthew Henson Trail, followed
by a sidewalk connection from Matthew Henson Trail to Gridley Road.

“ip W

Of the 20 priority high incident corridors listed in the Vision Zero action plan, 10 are on County roads.
What actions has the County Executive considered to taking to make these roads safer?

{County response] The VZ 2020 One-Year Action Plan will include direction to estimate the
funding needed for the projects identified along the High Injury Network. Additionally, the
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pedestrian crossings (Norris Drive and Andrew Street). Additionally, MCDOT has incorporated
recommendations from the plan into the Veirs Mill Bus Rapid Transit preliminary design scope.

What is the timing for the completion of the Wheaton bike loop?

[County response] Amherst Bikeway is under design, with design completion scheduled for the
end of 2020 and construction to follow. Grandview Bikeway is the next project on the list, but it
is not funded. Wheaton BiPPA funds are being used for improvements including the signal at
Price & MD 97 and the pedestrian beacon at MD 586 & MD 97 (currently a free right turn).

What progress has been made on the Purple Line BiPPA subprojects?

[County response] The Purple Line is anticipated to open April 2023. MCDOT completed a
comprehensive sidewalk inventory survey in this area in 2019 and identified gaps in continuous
sections of sidewalk. We are currently in design for the gap on 16th Street from Lyttonsville
Road to the Purple Line limits (8600 16th Street). This design is being funded with General BiPPA
money since the Purple Line BiPPA does not have funding until FY22.

What progress has been made on the Bethesda CBD bike loop?

[County response]

Design Status (all funded)

CCT Surface Trail / Bethesda Ave / Willow Lane All Phases (Phase 1 Woodmont to 47th
Street and Phase 2 47th Street) — Scheduled Final Design Completion Fall 2019

Woodmont All Phases (Norfolk to Bethesda Ave to MD 355 south) — Scheduled Final Design
Completion Fall 2019

Montgomery All Phases (Woodmont to Pearl Street) — Scheduled Final Design Completion
Fall 2019

Norfolk Cheltenham — Concept designs ongoing

Construction Status (all funded)

CCT Phase | (Phase 1 = Bethesda Ave/Willow Lane from Woodmont to 47th Street)
Scheduled Notice to Proceed (NTP) for Construction Spring 2020 (plan to construct with
Woodmont Phase 1) — Coordinating with development construction along Bethesda Ave
Woodmont Phase | (Phase 1 = Woodmont Ave from Montgomery to Bethesda Ave to Miller
Ave) Scheduled NTP Construction Spring 2020 (plan to construct with CCT Phase 1)
Montgomery (Woodmont to Pearl) Scheduled NTP being coordinated with 7359 Wisconsin
(Old Police Station) developer schedule. Developer is currently constructing the bikeway
along their frontage from MD 355 to Waverly with anticipated completion 2021. Pursuing
options to construct Montgomery from Woodmont to MD 355 prior to the 7359 Wisconsin
Project frontage completion as soon as Fall 2020)

Woodmont Phase Il (Phase 2 = Woodmont from Montgomery to Norfolk} NTP being
coordinated with Marriott schedule ~ scheduled moving to Bikeway construction once
Marriott is done street and utility work which is approximately 12 months prior to their
building occupancy (current estimate is Summer 2021)

CCT Phase Il (Phase 2 = 47th Street — Willow to new CCT) — Open prior to Purple Line
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. Norfolk Cheltenham — after above higher stress route completion / after Marriott
construction completion.
What progress has been made on the Fenton Street separated bike lanes project in the Silver Spring

CBD?

[County response] MCDOT’s original study focused on pedestrian and bike safety issues, but the
alternatives had significant impacts to utilities, trees, parking, sidewalk width, and costs. MCDOT
initiated a new study to find additional alternatives that minimize those impacts. Public
outreach on the new study will begin in January 2020.

What requests to lower speed limits have MCDOT and SHA received? Which were accepted and which
not?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA is currently reviewing a request from the City of Takoma Park to
reduce speed limits to 25 mph along MD 410 (Philadelphia Avenue). MDOT SHA has recently
lowered the speed limits along several corridors in Montgomery County, including MD 97
(Georgia Avenue) and MD 586 (Veirs Mill Road) in Wheaton, MD 191 (Bradley Boulevard) and
MD 188 (Wilson Lane) in Bethesda, and MD 198 (Spencerville Road) in Burtonsville.

[County response] MCDOT has received several requests to lower speed limits along residential
roads outside the urban district with posted speed limits of 25 mph. Currently, 25 mph is the
lowest permissible State law speed limit. House Bill 203, which proposed that based on an
engineering and traffic investigation, a local authority could decrease the speed limit outside an
urban district to not less than 15 mph, with later revision to 20 mph, (Maximum Speed Limits
Outside Urban Districts, MC 24-19) passed the House but did not pass the Senate.

Were MCDOT to receive requests to reduce posted speed limits within urban districts, an
evaluation of the vehicle speeds and the number of crashes occurring on the roadway would be
conducted and, if appropriate, reduced speed limits would be posted. It must be noted that
these residential roadways are not recording serious and fatal pedestrian, bicycle and motor
vehicle crashes, which would be important criteria to determine the need/benefit for speed
limit reductions. These speed limit reductions would be coordinated with law enforcement.

As part of the Middlebrook Pedestrian Road Safety Audit, MCODT studied and lowered the
speed limit along Middlebrook Road from Father Hurley Boulevard to Great Seneca Highway
(MD 119).

What progress has been made to reduce accidents Old Georgetown Road (MD 187)?

[SHA Response] As part of our active pedestrian safety enhancement efforts, MDOT SHA
continues to pursue all opportunities to reduce corridor speeds and narrow lane widths when
possible to increase pedestrian and bicyclist safety along state roadways. MDOT SHA reduced
the MD 187 speed limit to 35 mph from Johnson Avenue to the Capital Beltway in Spring 2018.

Our MDOT SHA District Three office is currently evaluating additional near term and longer-term
safety enhancement measures along MD 187 (Old Georgetown Road) between the Beltway and
NIH in partnership and collaboration with our Office of Planning and Preliminary Engineering
(OPPE) and Office of Traffic and Safety (OOTS). A community walk is being scheduled for early
December 2019 to gather input and information from all stakeholders.
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[County response] MCDOT eliminated trip hazards on 3 miles of sidewalk along MD 187
between Democracy & Cedar.

What are SHA’s and MCDOT’s top road diet candidates?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA currently evaluates the feasibility of implementing road diets along
our state roadways on a case by case basis. However, we are pursuing speed limit reductions,
installation of high-visibility crosswalks, and potential lane width reductions along several
corridors in Montgomery County. These corridors will be discussed in our November 19'
presentation.

[County response] MCDOT did a preliminary study on Middlebrook for a road diet and the traffic
impacts were substantial; we are looking to do a more in-depth study to more precisely examine
feasibility and alternatives. MCDOT is currently conducting a road diet study for Old Columbia
Pike from Sandy Spring Road to Dustin Road in Burtonsville. MCDOT also met with MNCPPC to
evaluate a road diet for Crabbs Branch Way, which is both part of the High Injury Network and
part of the Shady Grove Minor Master Plan Amendment. MCDOT implemented a road diet along
Executive Boulevard as part of our bikeway project.

What statistics have been collected on mid-block crossing incidents?

[SHA Response] Our Office of Traffic and Safety {(OOTS) analyzed pedestrian fatality data
between 2016-2018 in the state of Maryland. The following key findings were identified:
e 79 percent of pedestrian fatal crashes occurred at locations where there was no
crosswalk
e 47 percent of pedestrian fatal crashes occurred at locations where the nearest
crosswalk was more than 100 feet away
OOTS will be doing a longer term, more in-depth inventory of midblock pedestrian facilities and
a comprehensive analysis of crash data at these locations.

[County response] In crash reports, officers record whether the crash occurred at an
intersection, near the intersection (intersection related), outside the right-of-way (typically
parking lots), or outside the intersection. Since there is not an explicit mid-block category, a
proxy is the number of crashes outside the intersection. Below is a breakdown of pedestrian-
involved collisions occurring outside the intersection from 2015 to 2018. In those 3-years, 23%
or pedestrian-involved crashes occurred outside the intersection.






[County response] Issuance of unmarked vehicles is a subject of bargaining and must be
negotiated with Union prior to implementation.

Neither MCDOT or SHA presently allow speed radar feedback signs, also known as speed radar signs,
to be installed at fixed points along roadways long-term. The City of Rockville has used such signs for
several years at fixed points and has found that the signs remain effective over time at slowing
drivers, even when such signs are not accompanied by a nearby speed camera. Will MCDOT and SHA
adopt speed radar feedback signs in areas where speeding complaints have been received from
constituents?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA has used speed radar signs in the past. Our findings suggest that
these devices are effective in the short run, but over the longer-term motorists tend to ignore
them. This effect is more pronounced in multilane roadways. However, we agree that they are a
good device for short-term use and are therefore working on procuring a statewide contract
that would allow our Districts to request these devices for a short-term. These devices have
historically been subject to collision and a statewide contract would allow us to get the benefit
of these devices without incurring the associated maintenance costs.

[County response] Yes. MCDOT routinely uses portable speed trailers and pole/post mounted
speed display devices to inform drivers of their travel speeds and contribute to calming traffic.
On neighborhood streets, long-term feedback signs have not shown to be effective after the
novelty effect wears off, so we typically move them throughout neighborhoods for periods of
time to effectively slow drivers. Re: non-neighborhood streets, we recently installed them on
Montrose Parkway and are looking to install them for the Sam Eig transition zone between I-270
and the Crown Farm Development as well (a High Injury Network location) to effectively siow
drivers.

Pedestrian hybrid beacons, also known as HAWK beacons, were legalized in Maryland two years

ago. Since then, implementation of such beacons has been slow at crossings where such beacons are
warranted per MUTCD guidelines. A notable example is the pedestrian crossing at MD 97 & Fenwick
Ln in Silver Spring, which was found to meet MUTCD warrants for a hybrid beacon by an SHA

study. However, the SHA instead plans to install a flashing beacon only at this location rather than a
hybrid beacon (the only type that includes a red phase). Will SHA and DOT agree to install hybrid
beacons when warranted, or does throughput take priority over crossing safety?

[SHA Response] MDOT SHA considers HAWK installations as a valuable tool to addressing
pedestrian safety along our roadways. While the installation of HAWKSs is carefully considered
case-by case, we are moving forward with HAWK installations or pedestrian-activated signals at
several locations in Montgomery County. We will address several of these installations in more
detail as part of our remarks and presentation on November 19",

[County response] MCDOT is installing HAWKs at crossings throughout the County, including a
recent installation of a HAWK beacon along Aspen Hill Road, adjacent to the Aspen Hill Shopping
Center and Northgate Plaza Shopping Mall, and another on Muddy Branch Road in Gaithersburg.
Additional HAWKSs are planned for Democracy Boulevard, Tuckerman Lane, Willard Ave, Summit
Avenue, and Bel Pre Road, where HAWKS will replace the existing Rectangular Rapid Flashing
Beacons (RRFBs). At the time of their installation, the RRFBs along Bel Pre were the accepted
and permitted pedestrian beacon, even for multilane crossings. With the legalization of HAWK
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beacons, MCDOT has plans to upgrade County pedestrian signals that do not have a red
indication and pose a multiple-threat scenario from their existing beacons to HAWKs. There are
challenges with installing HAWK beacons: pedestrians sometimes expect immediate signal
response from a HAWK, which is the case for some other pedestrian beacons; there can also be
confusion from drivers and pedestrians when HAWKs are installed at intersections; and there
can be queue storage issues between HAWKs and other controlled locations. MCDOT is
considering these as they install HAWKs throughout the County.

MCDOT recently commissioned a study to coliect international data on the use of pedestrian
signals and beacons, with the intent of developing comprehensive guidelines on where and how
to most effectively use pedestrian signals/beacons. The guidelines will be based on crash data
and compliance data for all roadway types.

The county police patrol divisions report that they often have just one speed laser (radar gun) per
shift. These are important tools that allow the police to enforce speeding violations. Are efforts being
made to purchase more speed lasers so that patrol officers can do speeding enforcement?

[County response] MCPD has ordered additional speed lasers for use by officers and purchased
inventory control boxes so that new units are readily available to all officers to maximize
utilization of LiDAR units. MCPD is piloting these boxes at two district stations and if successful
all district stations will be outfitted with these inventory boxes and additional LiDAR units.

The SHA has told us that they do not mark crosswalks on busy multi-lane arterials absent a new traffic
signal, believing that marking such crossings would create a false sense of security for pedestrians and
result in more collisions. However, the SHA has recently installed two new marked crosswalks on
multi-lane portions of U.S. 29 and MD 193 without an accompanying signal or beacon. One crossing is
at US 29 & N Noyes Dr (installed October 2019) and the other is at MD 193 & Langley Drive (installed
June 2018). We appreciate having these crosswalks and want them to remain in place. However, if
these crossings can be newly marked despite not having signals, why can't all other such crossings on
arterial roads be marked?

[SHA Response] Crosswalks are installed based upon the conditions prevalent at each

location. MDOT SHA previously developed our MDOT SHA Pedestrian Safety Treatments Best
Practices Guidelines to guide the location and design of marked crosswalks. Our Context Driven
Guide will provide additional guidance to planners and designers on how these Pedestrian
Safety Treatment Best Practices should be incorporated in each of our Context Zones.

Have SHA funds for spot safety improvements been impacted by the Governor's cuts to tolls? Does
SHA have less funding in their safety funds for things like intersection improvements than they did

five years ago?

[SHA Response] Toll revenues do not impact MDOT SHA’s budget. Our FY 2015 safety
intersection improvement budget exceeds our budget level in FY 2015.

Neither SHA or MCDOT actively maintain sidewalks on state roads. DOT only performs maintenance
on sidewalks on state roads by request. The sidewalks along state roads are among the dangerous in
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the county due to proximity to high speed traffic. Why is there no proactive maintenance for these
high-risk sidewalks? These sidewalks should receive the most attention, not the least.

[SHA Response] Montgomery County has a sidewalk ordinance that passes maintenance
responsibilities to adjacent property owners once construction activities have been
completed. Safety studies for corridors take place independent of maintenance
responsibilities. MDOT SHA also proactively updates the sidewalks for ADA compliance as part
of our project delivery process for all projects.

~ [County response] MCDOT performs the same level of sidewalk maintenance along State roads
as County roads; however, reconstruction of sidewalks along State roads is a State responsibility.
MCDOT completed a Countywide Sidewalk Inventory in 2019 and is using it to prioritize needs
for additional sidewalk maintenance and/or construction, including the elimination of
pedestrian tripping hazards.

Will SHA and MCDOT support legisiation to keep sidewalks free of obstructions like trash cans and
temporary signage that ied to the death of Jake Cassel this past summer? Does SHA instruct
contractors not to place temporary work zone signs on sidewalks? Does SHA treat sidewalk
obstructions with the same urgency as they would treat a travel lane obstruction?

[SHA Response] Contractors are directed to not place signs on sidewalks. If their work is
restricting pedestrian access to sidewalks, alternative access points and signage are required.

[County response] We are supportive of legislation to keep sidewalks free of obstructions. We
are also working on a campaign to let residents know about proper placement of trash and
recycling receptacles and scooters.



MONTGOMERY COUNTY COUNCIL
ROCKVILLE, MARYLAND

TOM HUCKER PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE
COUNCILMEMBER CHAIR, TRANSPORTATION & ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

October 8, 2019

Acting Chief Marcus Jones

Montgomery County Public Safety Headquarters
100 Edison Park Drive

Gaithersburg, MD 20878

Dear Chief Jones:

As you know, there is widespread and well-justified concern about the number of
pedestrian-vehicle crashes in Montgomery County. For years, I have believed that our
enforcement is not nearly vigorous enough, and [ am eager to work with you in your new role to
reduce the number of such crashes and to improve public confidence in the MCPD’s
enforcement of our traffic and pedestrian safety laws.

As a starting place, [’d be grateful if you could please share with me the number of officer-hours
that were dedicated to enforcement of pedestrian safety laws in 2018 and 2019, the number of
$500 tickets that have been issued for violations of the Maryland Vehicle Law in 2018 and 2019
regarding crosswalks, and your plans to aggressively enforce the new law during the remainder
0f 2019 and 2020.

Senate Bill 460, the Pedestrian Safety Fund Act of 2019, passed the Maryland General Assembly
last spring by overwhelming margins thanks to the leadership of Montgomery County’s Sen. Jeff
Waldstreicher and Del. Vaughn Stewart. It was approved by the Governor as Chapter 519, and
goes into effect today, October 1.

As you are probably aware, the new law increases from $500 to $1000 the maximum fine that
may be imposed for a violation of the Maryland Vehicle Law regarding crosswalks, and it
establishes a Pedestrian Safety Fund to enhance the safety and quality of pedestrian and bicycle
transportation, by funding educational programming for bicyclists, motorists, and pedestrians,
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increased enforcement of existing rules of the road, and design changes to make roads safer for
vulnerable users.

This new law is an important tool in our joint efforts to achieve our Vision Zero goal. While we
cannot require the Maryland State Highway Administration to re-engineer intersections along
state highways, which are too often the locations of our pedestrian fatalities and serious
collisions, we can use this new law to aggressively enforce traffic laws and to change driver
behavior. And I am eager to work with you and our state lawmakers to maximize the funds
forwarded from the new Pedestrian Safety Fund to Montgomery County for pedestrian safety
improvements.

I believe your new role as Chief of Police and the enactment of this new law represents a great
opportunity for Montgomery County to enter a new era of vigorous enforcement of pedestrian
and traffic safety laws. I look forward to our continued partnership on this issue of great
importance to our communities. I look forward to hearing your views on this opportunity.
Thanks for your attention.
Sincerely,

A%—

Tom Hucker



DEPARTMENT QF POLICE

Marc Elrich Marcus G. Jones
County Executive Chief of Police
November 15, 2019

Tom Hucker

Council Member
Montgomery County Council
100 Maryland Avenue
Rockville, Maryland 20850

Dear Councilmember Hucker,

Thank you for your October 8, 2019 letter regarding your concerns about
pedestrian-vehicle related crashes, and your perception that our agency is not conducting enough
vigorous enforcement. As Chief of Police, I understand that the Police Department has an
important role in Pedestrian Safety, while at the same time maintaining a positive relationship
with the citizens of Montgomery County. I also embrace the opportunity to work with you and
our other partners in the County’s “Vision Zero Initiative.”

Traffic safety has been a priority for this agency for as long as I can remember.
Pedestrian-Safety has been a focus of emphasis since 2010, when Captain Thomas Didone
became the Director of the Traffic Division. Over the past several years, our Traffic Division has
worked collaboratively with the Department of Transportation (DOT) and other County agencies
in administering the 3 E’s of Traffic Safety (Engineering, Enforcement and Education) with the
goal of reducing serious pedestrian-related crashes.

I concur with the “Vision Zero” philosophy that fatal and severe injury traffic collisions
are preventable I also agree that the only acceptable number of traffic-deaths in Montgomery
County is zero and that should be the ultimate goal of our efforts. I also agree with you that the
number of pedestrian-related collisions on our roadways are too high; we can do better.
However, I respectfully disagree that our enforcement efforts are not vigorous enough. I also
firmly believe that it will take more than enforcement alone to prevent these collisions from
occurring.

Montgomery County has been recognized as a leader for pedestrian safety throughout the
State, and in the Council of Governments (COG) region. Officers and DOT personnel frequently
present for the State and COG on Pedestrian Safety. We have been innovators in developing new
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can pay a pre-set $80.00 fine. In those instances where the offender appears in court, even if
found guilty, it is extremely rare for an offender to be required to pay the maximum fine.

Our data tracking systems cannot accurately identify which violations involved a traffic
collision, so that exact number is not known. In 2018, there were 709 violators were issued
charges for the violations that you referenced. In 2019, approximately 478 violators so far have
been charged.

Although I feel that the Department is being proactive in our Pedestrian Safety Initiatives,
I fully admit that we can do better. In my confirmation hearing, I made mention that my
Department has begun a Central Traffic Initiative in which a team of 12 traffic officers have been
assigned to the Traffic Division. The primary focus of these officers is to conduct HVE during
the morning and evening rush hours and to conduct Pedestrian Safety HVE during the mid-day.
Last month, the Central Traffic Squad, alone, conducted 20 enforcement details during the
morning rush hour. 21 enforcement details during the evening rush hour and 19 Pedestrian
Safety HVE details throughout the County. These enforcement efforts resulted in 724 traffic
stops/contacts, 950 traffic charges and 52 State Equipment Repair Orders.

In summary, Traffic and Pedestrian Safety are a priority for my agency. We have been
recognized for our leadership in this field and I believe that our enforcement efforts and
workhours exceed other agencies like ours. Our new Central Traffic Pilot Initiative is helping us
to improve our efforts in traffic safety. We will continue to work collaborate with the other
County agencies in the “Vision Zero” campaign because focusing on all three E’s of traffic
safety is the blueprint for success in reducing traffic collisions. Although I am proud of our
efforts thus far, I agree that we must do better. I appreciate your passion for both public and
traffic safety and I look forward to working with you and your continued support.

If you have any questions or need additional information, feel free to contact me at (240)
773-5000.

Sincerely,

%A)

Marcus G. Jones
Chief of Police
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Lead: Transportation Support: N/A

Action: Implement a road safety audit process for
all new County road and facility projects.

Why do this: Ensure that all work performed by
MCDOT has a safety-first approach

Support: Park and
Planning, State

Lead: Iransportation

Highway Admin.

Deadline: Implement new process by 11/1/2018

Metric(s): Complete Action

Action: Evaluate trail crossings and intersections
with safety as a priority. Crossings identified as
high risk (high posted speed, multiple lanes, and
roadway median) will be transformed first.

Why do this: Ensure that vulnerable users
(pedestrians and cyclists) can cross safely

Lead: Iransportation Support: WMATA
(Metro), State

Highway Admin.

Deadline: Develop list of priority trail crossings
and intersections for modification by 11/1/2018

Action: Develop a program to review transit stop
locations and conditions to ensure safety and
accessibility. Priority will be given first to HIN
locations, but all stops will be reviewed every 5
years.

Why do this: A significant number of pedestrian
crashes are associated with transit users crossing
to/from transit stops. Redevelopment or even
small changes can modify pedestrian desire lines
driving the need for continual reevaluation.

Deadline: Vevelop prograr; review requirements
by 5/1/2018

Metric(s): Percentage of trails and intersections
with safe crossings, Number of severe and fatal
collisions at trail crossings and intersections

Lead: Transportation Support: State

Highway Admin.

Why do this:

Metric(s): Percentage of transit stops with safe
crossings, Number of severe and fatal collisions
related to going to or leaving a transit stop

Action: Identify, at minimum, two high injury
areas where the County and State can jointly
implement safety improvement projects

o r and ratal
collisions occur on state-maintained roads. These
joint projects will encourage a positive working
relationship.

Deadline: Identify potential project areas by
1/31/2018

Metric(s): Number of severe and fatal collisions
occurring in the high injury network
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EDU-3: On-bike Education Programs for Kids

Lead: Transportation, | Support: County

Public Schools Executive's Office, Police

EDU-5: Safety Awareness Training for County
Employees

Action: Establish an on-bike education program
to teach bike safety skills to all elementary school
children

Why do this: School-aged children are over-
represented in bicycle collisions. Working in
schools is the best way to reach this group.

Lead: VZ Steering Support:
Committee Transportation, Police,
Public Schools, Park and
Planning, County

Executive's Office

Deadline: Have agreement between MCPS and
MCDOT by start of 2019-2020 school year

Metric(s): Reduction in severe and fatal collisions
involving school-aged children on bicycles

Action: Educate key staff in MCDOT, MCPD,
MCPS, M-NCPPC, and the County Executive's
Office on the tenants of Vision Zero either in
formal presentations, roll calls, senior
management meetings, etc.

Why do this: Frontline employees must be aware
of Vision Zero in order to build the culture of
safety and accountability.

EDU-4: Vision Zero Outreach Grant Program

Lead: VZ Steering | Support: Public Information,
Committee County Executive’s Office,
Transportation, Management

and Budget

Deadline: Complete first round of awareness
trainings by 11/1/2018

Metric(s): Number of County employees given
training

Action: Establish a fund to allow government
and non-governmental agencies to target
education to specific at-risk groups. Groups
receiving funds must have a clear link to Vision
Zero, create a business plan for outreach efforts,
and provide, at minimum, yearly activity reports.

EDU-6: Cross-Departmental Team Building

Why do this: Montgomery County Government
has limited staff and resources to do targeted
outreach. Non-governmental organizations in the
community can utilize their existing networks to
better reach specific groups.

Lead: VZ Steering Support:

Committee Transportation, Police,
Public Schools, Park and
Planning, County

Executive's Office

Action: Create opportunities for team building
and communication across departments
participating in Vision Zero

Deadline: Solicit proposals by 6/1/2018

Metric(s): Increased awareness of dangerous
driving, biking, and walking behaviors

Why do this: Need to create cross collaboration
opportunities in order to reinforce the culture
change required to implement Vision Zero

Deadline: Hold at least two collaboration events
by 11/1/2018

Metric(s): Number of collaboration events held
each year
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Lead: VZ Steering Support: N/A

Committee

Action: Appoint a Vision Zero Coordinator to
oversee implementation of this plan and
champion Vision Zero throughout the county

Lead: CountyStat Support:
Transportation, Park
and Planning, Public
Information

Why do this: This initiative cuts across multiple
departments and agencies and needs a single
point of contact to ensure all projects are moving
and meeting deadlines

Action: Create a Vision Zero concerns map that
encourages the public to contribute information
about crashes, near misses, and locations with
perceived safety issues

Deadline: Appoint interim manager in November
2017 with full-time coordinator by January 2018

Why do this: The concerns map can be used to
supplement the County's collision data

Metric(s): Complete Action

Deadline: Publish map for public input by
11/30/2017, Update VZ Steering Committee on
results quarterly

Metric(s): Complete Action

Lead: Public Support: Technology
Information, Services
CountyStat

Action: Create a Vision Zero website that
contains all Vision Zero related information

Action: Complete a Pedestrian Master Plan for

Why do this: A core piece of Vision Zero is
connecting with the community. The Website
should be promoted through a comprehensive
public information and education campaign that
encourages all residents to take ownership for
providing data and input on the 10-year plan.

Leaq: Fark and rlanning | Support:
Transportation

the County to address the unique issues faced by
pedestrians and people with disabilities

Deadline: Launch initial webpage with plan
release, Have full page build-out by 11/30/2017

Why do this: The County needs to have a
comprehensive plan for how pedestrian facilities
should be built and maintained in the County
similar to the bicycle master plan

Deadline: Complete master plan by 11/1/2019

Metric(s): Complete Action

Metric(s): Complete Action

o)
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Lead: Police Support: Technology

Services, CountyStat

Action: Publish collision data on
dataMontgomery and create interactive views of
the data for easier consumption and analysis by
the public

Why do this: By opening collision data to the
public, the County's progress can be tracked in
near real-time and additional insights regarding
crashes can be gained from the public’s analysis

Deadline: Publish data by 11/1/2017

Metric(s): Complete Action

Lead: Police
Transportation

Support: Coun;cyStat, |

Action: Improve collision data collection by
MCPD through prioritization of essential data
elements and improved approval/revision
process

Why do this: Having key fields blank or filled out
incorrectly hinders data analysis and future action
plan development

Deadline: Start outreach by 11/30/2017

Metric(s): Number of reports with key data
elements missing

Leaa: v dteering Support: Lounty

Committee Executive's Office,
Transportation, Police,

Public Information

Action: Establish links with peer Vision Zero
communities to create a shared learning
community

Why do this: Other Vision Zero communities
have lessons learned that can be used by the
County

Deadline: Start outreach by 12/1/2017

Metric(s): Hold at least one annual meeting with
other Vision Zero communities

Lead: VZ Steering
Committee,
CountyStat

Support: County
Executive’'s Office,
Transportation, Police,
Public Information,
Management and
Budget

Action: Review existing traffic safety programs to
determine their effectiveness in reaching the
Vision Zero goal

Why do this: All traffic safety programs should
align to a safe systems approach and the County
must adjust any programs that do not align

Deadline: Release results by 11/1/2018

Metric(s): Complete Action

A1)
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